

 MINUTES
January 19, 2009, 10:00-12:00
	Present
	Perry Schoon, Brian Railsback, Scott Higgins, Beth Lofquist, Fred Hinson, Phil Cauley, Pat Brown, Wendy Ford, Melissa Wargo, Dana Sally, Bob McMahan,  Sam Miller, Robert Kehrberg, Ron Johnson, Linda Stanford, Kyle Carter


	Recorder
	Anne Aldrich


ANNOUNCEMENTS

	Pat
	Pat reviewed the handout regarding the Spring 2010 University Experiences Courses for first time distance learners.  It is a new program.  Pat asked the deans to encourage more of their faculty to be involved – to be the faculty member of record for the UC course (1 wk).  We will add this to a future COD agenda.


	Melissa
	We have over 9000 students as of this morning, with 160 students dropped for nonpayment.



	Scott
	Scott requested COD revisit major events, specifically when to schedule key events.  This will be added to the next COD agenda.



	
	

	Minutes
	The minutes of November 17, 2009 are approved as written.  The minutes of December 1, 2009 are approved with suggested language change from Wendy Ford and the addition of Scott Higgins to the attendance record.



DEANS’ ROUNDTABLE 
	Linda
	Faculty are being solicited to go to Haiti by different service organizations (same thing happened with Katrina).  Is there a policy in place?  Linda and Kyle will discuss later.  Linda will get a copy of Western Michigan’s policy.  Brian suggested there may be a GA policy because of the involvement of multiple institutions.



	Kyle
	The reorganization within the Provost Office is being revisited.  There will more information forthcoming.


	Kyle
	OSMB communicated directly with higher education institutions rather than through GA.  We have received no guidance from the state.  Revenues are not where we hoped, therefore we need to be careful about expenditures and expect some sort of budget issues this spring.
Travel for faculty presenting at conferences is okay.  Other travel items will be looked at individually.  We expect by April we will have more strict guidelines given to us. The rule of thumb is if your outstanding expenses are going to exceed what you put into the pot it will probably be cancelled.  We can still talk about it.  Recruitment travel continues until we are told otherwise.  

Lapsed salary dollars can cover courses, not just courses vacated by an individual, but the deficit as a whole.  We have to offer courses.  Kyle suggested trying to go back and recode any operational dollars deans may have spent towards faculty salaries.  

Beth will contact Kathy Wong to make sure faculty positions are exempt from the freeze.  

Q:  For fixed term positions – at what point can we reauthorize those for the coming year?  

A:  We try to let people know in April.  The provost suggested not making commitments earlier than April – we are likely to receive budget cuts.   The challenge is that schedules are due February.  Discussion ensued.



TASK INTRODUCTION AND DISPOSITION

No items.
DISCUSSION

	Transfer Student Workday Report
(Retention Steering Committee)
	As we look at enrollment, transfer students have emerged as a problem:  being admitted in a timely and easy fashion, advising, multiple points of entry depending on nature of program, etc.  The Retention Steering Committee (RSC-Kyle Carter, Sam Miller, Fred Hinson, Carol Burton, Melissa Wargo, and Phil Cauley) held a workday to try to find out as much as we could about the issues with transfer students.  The RSC began with Al Pappas and has morphed into a larger function.  It will likely be modified later and we will add a dean.  
Currently, we are just putting out fires.  We asked everyone who touched transfer students to come before RSC and talk about their issues.  We heard four hours of presentation s with questions, then spent several hours discussing the major issues.  In handout there is a table that is titled “Transfer Student Task List” which are the primary issues that emerged.  The provost reviewed the nine items and plans to address them:
1) Amend Stop Out Policy – if a student stops out for one semester, they have to reapply and be readmitted to the university.  This creates a huge amount of work.  We are considering changing this to stop out for a year where students do not have to reapply and can be counted as a continuous student.  

2) Convene meeting with Registrar to discuss transcript evaluation/articulation  – The number one question we receive is “how will my credits transfer?”  We want and need to know this before a student even makes application – it is very pivotal in terms of recruitment and advising.  Our current model is once accepted you go into queue to have transcripts evaluated.  We have experienced a huge increase in transfer students from multiple institutions (military), of which 40% are non-traditional (old transcripts). Complexity has escalated.  We have a truncated time to evaluate – a recurring theme.  W can’t start much with a transfer student until this has been evaluated.  We are looking at processes to see how this can be done.  
3) Follow up on timeline for implementing document imaging with CIO – We are still using a lot of paper, but are looking to move to an electronic admission process.  Currently this creates lots of bottle necks
4) Outline and publish the process for designing an academic program articulation agreement; identify oversight office/position; assign approval process to Provost’s Office – we have come up with a process that requires articulation agreements to go through certain steps with the dean before it ever comes to the provost office.  The Provost Office will oversee with the dean being the lead.   Once it is signed, sealed and delivered, articulation agreements will be housed in the advisement office, so changes in the curriculum can be updated.  
5) Explore and create Web Look-Up Tools - Larry is working on the development of these tools.
6) Distance Learning - we get a lot of transfer students through distance learning, which is one piece of this entire effort.

7) Consolidate community college counselors and resources - Phil will be transitioning to the admissions office, specifically focusing on feeder colleges which are our main source of transfer students.  The complexity of community college students has gone up.  Establishing a relationship with community colleges and making sure we know who is doing what where, making sure we are all on the same page structurally and managing communication.
8) Explore transfer student support in the new University College; establish Transfer Advisory Group (TAG) - CUEE (Undergraduate Early Experiences - deals with entering freshman and how can we make their experience better).  We are going to form a similar group called TAG (Transfer Advisory Group) to do the same sort of thing – we will have people that deal with transfer students.  Let me know if you or an associate dean want to be on that group – we will have representation from all deans offices.   
9) Assign articulation updating (agreements, course equivalencies, 2-Step program, 8 semester plans Web look up) to Advising - We are going to ramp up Advising.  David Goss’s  title will change to University Advisor.  The Advising Center will take on more responsibility and authority for advising on campus.
Q:  Were there specific areas of concern or was it mostly articulation agreements, communication or both  or just getting students in?.
A:  Both.  The big problem of getting people into the university is internal.  Lots of the problems are interconnected. We have limited availability for transcript evaluators and chasing paper transcripts is a very manual process.  There are a lot of decisions that transcript evaluators cannot make but need to be made by the people in the discipline – creates another hang-up.  There also are minimum requirements for certain programs that students do not meet.  

Over the next several years, transfer students are going to be key for us.  In this economy more students are going to begin in the community college. Linda voiced concern that transfer students are coming in as juniors and seniors and our majors are already full – we have more students than we can handle at the upper level.  So how does enrollment management play into this?  We also have early college students coming in out of high school with lots of college credits and expect to enroll in sophomore/junior course.  

Robert suggested the best point of contact for transfer student is within the major – an email discussion can clarify a lot of information into upper level classes – this does not take a lot of time.  Kyle stated that departments will be key, but to date there has been no organizational structure for departments to work within.  

The next step is to transition to enrollment planning and hand off the transfer issues to TAG.  RSC will morph into an enrollment management group. Ron suggested TAG should also look at best practices, even create a mock articulation agreement, in order to have something that is well ordered and specific.  

Kyle asked the deans to look at page 4 – the process for articulation agreements.  Step 10 is distribution, not a decision point.  Discussion ensued. Beth will add to this to the Department Head workshop agenda.
Q:  What is institutional approval?
A:  When WCU and the community office sign off.  

Q:  Is there going to be a search to know all the agreements out there?  

A:  Yes.                                                                         
Phil’s new role as the Director of Student Recruitment and transition over admissions and orientation, he is uniquely qualified with WCU systems, issues on our campus, and our market in admissions.  He will report to Sam, continue to support distance learning and the graduate school– an opportunity to build on what we have already done and deal effectively with issues.  We are in the process of wrapping up paperwork – effective February 1.  He will also be in charge of WCU on Tour, Open Houses, etc.  



	Review of Task List (Kyle)

	COD reviewed and updated the task list.

	WCU/SCC Networking (Beth)
	Beth asked COD to see attachment for this item.  Specifically Linda, Bob and Wendy will be involved and need to confirm with Beth that the March 11 date will work.  

	Low-enrolled courses (Beth)
	Census date is coming up Monday.  Please cancel classes in Banner that have no enrolled students.


REPORTS AND UPDATES
No items.
PROVOST UPDATES

No items.
c:  Terry Welch
